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SARIKA MEHTA: You're listening to Intersections Radio, the podcast 
where we geek out on all things intersectionality. I'm your host, 
Sarika Mehta. Welcome, and thanks for tuning in.

Today, we're going to talk about Syria, but from a perspective you 
rarely hear about on the news. Syrian American writer Alia Malek is 
the author of The Home That Was Our Country: A Memoir of Syria. In 
this book, she weaves the personal history of her family, particularly 
her maternal grandmother, and offers insights from Damascus.

Alia Malek was born and raised in Baltimore, Maryland, and is an 
award-winning journalist and a civil rights attorney. She's also the 
author of A Country Called Amreeka: US History Retold Through Arab 
American Lives. Her reportage has appeared in the New York Times, The 
Nation, the New Yorker, and other publications. In 2011, she moved to 
Damascus and reported from the ground anonymously.

While in town for Wordstock, Portland's book festival, Alia Malek and 
I sat down together to chat about her memoir, The Home That Was Our 
Country. This is Intersections Radio.

Well, let's talk a little bit about your background before we jump 
into things. You're actually, you're a civil rights attorney, and you 
moved into journalism in the wake of 9/11 as -- from what I 
understand. So talk about this transition.

ALIA MALEK: Well, it wasn't directly after 9/11. After 9/11, I was one 
year into being an honors attorney at the civil rights division at the 
US Department of Justice. I was hired in my third year of law school, 
which meant I was hired under the Clinton administration, with Janet 
Reno as the Attorney General. Showed up for work the third week of 
October 2000. So very shortly thereafter I was working for the George 
W. Bush administration, with John Ashcroft as the Attorney General.

And I was trying to stick it out, the first year, and then 9/11 
happened, and my work shifted into also dealing with a lot of the 
backlash that was happening. But, I was hearing a lot of disturbing -- 
disturbing things were going on in the country, disturbing things were 
going on at the Department of Justice, and I remember thinking that 
the reason we can talk about Arabs and Muslims and Sikhs and anybody 
else sort of perceived to be Arab or Muslim like --

SARIKA MEHTA: As one category.



ALIA MALEK: -- as one category, right, is because the knowledge that's 
out there about them is so, I mean, Arabs and Muslims only exist in 
the American imagination as foreign and as, you know, criminal 
terrorists, and as Americans they weren't, even though they've been 
here since the late 1800s, and I remember thinking at that time that 
somebody needed to do something about that, but I didn't think that 
was going to be me, and though I'd chosen to go into law, I had 
minored in writing back in college, but thought, but had drop -- I had 
double majored and then dropped it to a minor, because I was like, oh, 
I want to be somebody who does something, not somebody who writes 
about people doing something.

And I think after 9/11 I understood that why creating knowledge, you 
know, whether it's books or films or TV shows, that is actually doing 
something. But I didn't think that was going to have anything to do 
with me, and I continued at DOJ until right before the invasion of 
Iraq, in March of 2003, and then I resigned my post. I was not going 
to be in this country for another invasion of Iraq.

I moved to Lebanon, and was working with refugees there, and then 
slowly started writing things here and there, and I saw that they were 
having some kind of effect. So a few years later I applied to J school 
at -- journalism school at Columbia, and sort of made the transition, 
but it was a -- I think 9/11 sort of brought everything to the 
surface, it sort of made things more necessary, that we be more 
actively creating knowledge about our communities, but I wouldn't 
really make that transition until I went into J school in 2005.

SARIKA MEHTA: Yeah. It's usually a process, it's not like the next day 
you suddenly became a journalist, you know, like, September Twelfth.

ALIA MALEK: I think we can -- I can thank George W. Bush for this, I 
guess.

SARIKA MEHTA: So, to fast forward a little bit, you moved to Damascus 
to reclaim and renovate your grandmother's home, which she  hadn't had 
control of since 1970, when this tenant had moved in and wouldn't let 
it go, and it was the same year that Hafez al-Assad came to power. 
There's a lot more to the story, which I'm going to invite you to tell 
us about, and then Arab Spring happened, so, take us there.

ALIA MALEK: Sure. Well, I mean, it's a fantastic metaphor, as I was 
saying, that their house and the country were taken by these singular 
army men, who --

SARIKA MEHTA: Who wouldn't leave.

ALIA MALEK: -- who wouldn't leave. The guy didn't leave the house, 
President -- Hafez as-Assad wouldn't leave the so-called presidency, 



and, you know, in 2010, we were -- we finally had control of the house 
again, we were going to begin a renovation. The Arab Spring started to 
happen, so I thought, I could move there and have this wonderful 
metaphor, that I'd be restoring a house at the same time that Syrians 
were restoring their country.

That metaphor crumbled. It didn't really work out like that. But also, 
the fact that I had been a human rights lawyer and then a journalist 
meant I could never be my professional self in Syria, because these 
are occupations that are hazardous to one's health in a totalitarian 
dictatorship.

And so, with the renovation of the house, I had this very visible 
excuse to be in the country and to be doing something, so I was able 
to have a cover story to be there, and I kind of had a wonderful 
metaphor. And that was, you know, that's where I was in March of 2011.

SARIKA MEHTA: I want to talk more about your research and 
investigation of this story in a moment. I want to backtrack for a 
second. You start with the Ottoman Empire in this book, that your 
great grandfather had lived in this time. So, obviously there are 
contemporary issues that we can trace back in history. That goes all 
over the world. Tell us about some of the contemporary issues in Syria 
that trace back to this time.

ALIA MALEK: Well, I think, though, for our parts of the world, they 
act like everything is -- I mean, these words of these are ancient 
conflicts, these are ancient struggles, for example between the 
Palestinians and the Israelis, or what's going on in Syria, is a way 
to kind of make the problem appear as if it's not solvable.

And, no, actually, everything has sort of -- I think we, you know, the 
idea that Sunni versus Shia, and that's something that's been going on 
forever, and it makes it seem like then these are all theological 
differences, and irrational differences, where, as opposed to systemic 
things that can be deconstructed, and that oftentimes are rarely just 
the fault of the countries where the conflicts have erupted.

So in Syria, really it's -- it went to the end of the Ottoman Empire, 
as opposed to the beginning of it, because that's when a lot of things 
are set in motion for the contemporary Middle East. So it's only about 
a hundred years, you know, but for, I think, as I said yesterday, I 
think for Americans they want to talk about everything really from the 
starting point of not too long ago. I don't know why we have such a 
lack of a taste for history. I've -- I have a really deep respect for 
history, I'm a student of history.

So in Syria, a lot of things were set in motion back then, because all 
of a sudden this, before the Syrians could sort of decide for 
themselves what life would look like after having been part of an 



empire, you know, for better and for worse, for hundreds of years, the 
French and the British were already moving in, they wanted to claim 
the territories of -- that the Ottoman Empire would be hemorrhaging, 
and they wanted, they also wanted to, you know, they participated in 
the creation of the state of Israel, so all these destabilizing 
factors happened in this era.

And so the idea that to talk about Syria as, you know, Alawite versus 
Sunni, or Iran versus Saudi Arabia, is so simplistic and makes it 
impossible to solve a problem. If you really want to solve something, 
you know, you have to dissect it, deconstruct it, yeah.

SARIKA MEHTA: Yeah. You know, we then, we fast forward to the '70s, 
and currently, and basically Syria has been under the Assad regime for 
forty-ish years, father and son. I want to get into something else, 
but first explain, the Mukhabarat, explain this, and tell us the 
famous joke that you were telling yesterday.

ALIA MALEK: I mean, I think what people don't understand about Syria 
is that part of the way that it's, you, a totalitarian regime controls 
its people is by fear, and one of the agents of that fear in Syria is 
the Mukhabarat, which is sort of the secret police, much like the East 
German Stasi.

And there are so many -- I'd have to look at the number in the book, 
but, the, per capita, you know, there's -- the Mukhabarat are, let's 
just say there are tens of thousands of people working in this 
network, and one of the assiduous things is that the Syrian Mukhabarat 
branches are within residential neighborhoods, so they're always 
there. It's not like the way we sort of, Guantanamo, out in a, you 
know, in Cuba, we don't have to think about it. Mukhabarats are always 
there, and we always know that they are there.

And unlike the Stasi, which were sort of precise and systematic 
because they're German, the Syrian Mukhabarat are quite brutal, and 
the joke that I tell in the book is about, that Syrians tell, and I've 
been telling for years, is that the Mukhabarat, the CIA, the KGB, at 
the time of the story, and the Mossad, are all at an elite training 
facility, and it's a kind of competition, and they each are being 
tasked with going into the forest and catching a fox and coming back 
with the fox.

And all the other agencies come back with a fox. When the Syrian 
Mukhabarat come back, they have this severely beaten up and tortured 
rabbit. And the other agents are, you know, sort of mocking them, or 
perplexed, and they say this is not a fox. And the Syrian Mukhabarat 
are unfazed, they say, their leader says, well, he confessed, he 
admitted he is a fox. And this is the kind of brutality that Syrian 
people have been living under now for several generations.



And I think, you know, if you're going to only talk about Shia and 
Sunni, or Alawite, you're going to completely miss out on the fact 
that there are many, many other things at play. And I think that 
American, you know, when people, when 2011 started happening, and 
people thought they just have to arm a few folks and everything would 
-- regime change would happen. I mean, that was woefully ignorant.

I mean, negligently ignorant of what Syrian society is like, and what 
it has meant to live under this regime for the last forty years at the 
time.

SARIKA MEHTA: And, like you said, a brutal regime that is much more 
insidious, if these are people who are hiding in the residencies, who 
could be your neighbors.

ALIA MALEK: Right.

SARIKA MEHTA: This kind of, and you can correct me if I'm wrong, this 
kind of reminded me, it was a parallel I drew between fascist leaders 
of, like, Pinochet of Chile, and Trujillo of the Dominican Republic, 
and from what I've been told, the, this has basically instilled a fear 
and distrust in the DNA of the people, after this many generations, as 
you've said, so even small talk is not to be trusted, if somebody 
says, oh, we're just going to go take a walk, you cannot trust that. 
How has this, 40 years of this regime, and of this brutality, affected 
the psyche of the Syrian people.

ALIA MALEK: Yeah, I mean, I'm not, I don't work in the mental health 
sector so I'm not one hundred percent qualified to answer that, but I 
see, I feel like I see effects of it everywhere, and I was reading a 
lot at the time of sort of Argentinean society and Chilean society, 
what it means to emerge from something like that, and that kind of 
sort of a prison psychological warfare that's being committed on 
people.

While I can't speak to it sort of from a scientific point of view, I 
would ask your listeners to just think, if you were subjected to that 
for 40 years, what effect would that have on you? Your inability to 
trust -- it ruins your ability to trust other people, it ruins your 
ability to feel solidarity with other people, you end up making 
compromises, you go along to get along, and I feel l like that was one 
of the things I wanted to examine the most, because you begin to, 
like, as I read yesterday, in these regimes, they don't just make you 
their victims, they make you their bystanders as well.

And so you become complicit, even if you're not at fault, and I think 
you kind of know that on some level, and I do think you start to hate 
yourself. And I think nobody wants to hate themselves, so we're 
looking for ways to absolve ourselves of that guilt, for having 
participated, and the shame of having created -- this is what our 



societies have created.

And I, you know, there's a lot of people that say, oh, we never had 
any power, we had no, yeah, acting as if we, as if people had no 
agency, or that, you know, that's why this was ripe ground for, you 
know, Saudi clerics to sort of exploit, and, or to be fatalistic and 
look to religion, but, I mean, I wish somebody who works in the mental 
health space would sort of be able to figure out a way to, you know, 
systematically study this, because I would, you know, I'd read that 
book in a second.

SARIKA MEHTA: Yeah. And, it speaks to how the, this regime can be in 
power. If nobody trusts anybody else, their own family, their own 
neighbors, their friends, then it's like you said, they cannot have 
solidarity, of course then, this regime will remain. At least, that's 
my simplistic understanding.

ALIA MALEK: Well, I think it goes to explaining why people didn't rise 
up, as --

SARIKA MEHTA: Right.

ALIA MALEK: -- even if you hated the regime, even if you could see how 
it was -- I mean, that's the thing. There's a really excellent 
academic book that was written years ago by Lisa Wedeen, called 
Ambiguities of Domination, and -- I know, that title really doesn't 
tell you what it's about, but it sort of like breaks down the cult of 
Assad, and how Syrians never believed in the cult, whereas like it 
looks like North Koreans might actually believe in the, you know, 
divinity of their leaders, that's not the case in Syria.

People participated in the cult knowing it wasn't real. Right, so it's 
not that people loved Assad, or believed in Assad, but there were many 
reasons. And that's why, you know, when everyone's like, oh, Syria 
will be the easy kind of Arab Spring story that, for example, Cairo 
was. I think many Syrians who understood Syria, or people who -- 
Syrians who had sort of thought about these things, or observers of 
Syria understood that it would not be the same in Syria.

And it's pathetic that, and negligent, that world state departments 
didn't know that, or think in that sense, before they started arming 
actors.

SARIKA MEHTA: Let's talk about your memoir, because it's a -- it's 
wonderful how you weave stories of your family, your family's history, 
into this reportage of what's happening in Syria, and it's obviously, 
like I said, a deeply personal experience that, at least those of us 
who do live in the diaspora, you know, there are elements that we can 
relate to as far as family histories.



But I'm curious as your experience being Syrian American, living with 
family there, under, you know, with a purpose of renovating this 
house, but you were also researching for your book, and you were 
covering stories -- you were also reporting at the same time that you 
were there, anonymously. Tell us about that experience. I imagine that 
was not easy to do.

ALIA MALEK: Yeah, especially because, you know, people there couldn't 
understand why I would write a history about Syria based on my 
grandmother, who was, you know, kind of a nobody, in some, you know, I 
mean, she's not a noted historical figure, so that just sort of 
contributed to the idea that I must really be there for nefarious, you 
know, reasons. People really suspected me of being a spy, and that was 
one of the reasons why.

Yeah, of course, I mean, why would have, somebody who has an American 
passport be in Syria at that moment of time, especially somebody who 
had been a journalist and a human rights lawyer? You know, it was, I'm 
grateful that I had the opportunity to do that, that I was able to go 
back, spend those, you know, that time there, because that Syria's 
never going to exist again.

And I think it was important, honestly, quite frankly, for somebody 
like me, because I, I can sort of refute a lot of -- because, you 
know, Syria has become so highly politicized, and people speak about 
it with rhetoric and not with any real understanding. I feel like it's 
important that I could say I was there and these are the observations 
that I had, and this is the reporting and the research to back that 
up, as opposed to just rhetoric.

And I think a lot of people who have large platforms on Syria are 
speaking from a rhetorical position, and not from one of actual 
reporting and research.

SARIKA MEHTA: Something just popped into my head. There was an article 
posted yesterday, with, from Current, that there are journalists of 
color who are sort of being, they're also being told that their 
experiences are, they're discounted, basically, that they're too close 
to the issue. Did you ever experience that, that you are too close to 
the issue, or you cannot see objectively because you are Syrian 
American?

ALIA MALEK: I mean, sure, look, it's, whether it's me personally, or 
just look at how we staff a lot of these positions. There is this idea 
that objectivity is real, which isn't real. I mean, if object -- I 
think objectivity is something you practice. I don't think you're born 
with it. I don't think because your position is, you know, racially or 
gender-wise or socioeconomically, or, you know, one way or another, 
that that's what gives you objectivity.



But, yes, I think we believe that, you know, Arabs are emotional, or 
too emotional, when they're speaking it's from a place of emotion as 
opposed to actual inquiry. And, just look at all the -- Palestine is 
never covered by an Arab American or a Palestinian American. Yeah. I 
think you've hit on something. I have no answers for that, just to 
tell you that yes, I think that's -- and look at what, look at the 
panels I end up being on. I'm often paired with white people who don't 
speak the language, who have no claim, can't even claim any kind of 
expertise, or haven't done any of the, I mean, I don't, I'm -- it's 
not just because I'm Syrian that I can -- you know, I worked very hard 
on this book, I researched it, I reported it, I think I asked the 
right questions. That comes from my training as a lawyer, and my 
training as a journalist, how to think about things, how to be 
critical.

And if anything, for me, the experience of having been the object of 
much journalism as an Arab means that I am -- at least for me, like, 
I'm even more, like, cautious to not perpetuate that kind of violence 
against other people that I would cover.

SARIKA MEHTA: I was going to get to the panel in a second, but, you 
know, we might as well talk about the panel.

Right. So I should probably take a moment to explain what's going on 
here. Alia Malek was a participant in a panel joined by two fiction 
writers, Emily Robbins and Elliot Ackerman. All three writers have 
spent time in the Middle East for drastically different purposes. And 
this panel was under the categorical term of Syria, but not really.

Basically you were -- you were on a panel with two other novelists. 
They were writing from fiction, and, essentially using Syria as a 
backdrop. What is it like for you when you're in these conversations, 
and Syria is treated this way, either as a backdrop or in, just, it's 
treated so much lighter than, to an inappropriate level, than what the 
circumstance, what the situation is, in a realistic way.

ALIA MALEK: I mean, to me, that, in that sense, it feels like it's a 
crutch, because, if you have a story to tell, the story should be 
strong, sometimes regardless of place. Like if you're going to set it 
in Syria, then that place needs to be -- there, you know, it's because 
Syria is a character, and it shouldn't just -- but it shouldn't be 
like lending a thin sort of gravitas, or something exotic, or 
something different. I've not read either of those novels so I can't 
comment on that.

But, yes, it was interesting, as a nonfiction writer, who deeply 
researched and reported a book on Syria, that it was paired with 
novels, but, that just used Syria, I don't know, to make it seem more 
serious, maybe? I don't know, because, I don't know, I mean, I feel 
like you can tell a love story many places, and you can tell a 



soldier's story many places.

SARIKA MEHTA: So going back to your book, and talking about your 
research, you know, again, going back to the fact that there's so much 
distrust in people, amongst people, that has been created by this 
regime, how did you get these stories out of your family? Because from 
what you were saying, that they're happy to see you but they're 
happier to see you leave, because it's like a stressful situation, and 
it's not anyone's fault, it's a safety issue.

ALIA MALEK: Yeah, well, I mean, because people -- people, I would, I 
asked them to tell me about my grandmother, and their life 
experiences, and so that doesn't seem inherently political. And then 
also I think so many of them never believed that a book would come out 
of this, that I could really be working on a story about my 
grandmother, so people spoke freely, but of course, I had to check 
everything that they said against whether or not it held up under 
historical scrutiny.

Yeah, it was a fascinating experience. And, you know, somebody told me 
once, on a panel I was with, she said that, to have a writer in the 
family is like having an assassin always nearby. And I think, I 
wonder, you know, if the book, that's why I'm in no rush to see the 
book translated into Arabic, because I don't know how relatives will 
feel about a non-sentimental portrayal of the family.

SARIKA MEHTA: That was my next question, you know, it's tricky, 
because it's a little bit like, it's, I don't even think you were 
airing dirty laundry so to speak, but, at least with my family, 
everybody's portrayals of everybody has to be in this, in the best 
light, and we just leave everything else out. Especially for people 
who have passed away.

ALIA MALEK: Right. Yes. Exactly, that's true. That's true. Appearances 
are important, right. You know, I've, and I understand that for 
myself, like, you know, there's things in there that, I mean, it's not 
really a memoir, like, I'm not super vulnerable, but there is, you 
know, I've put myself out there, and my family out there, but I think 
it's for a greater good, and because people are not accessing the 
Syria story.

So you have to make it accessible to them, and, you know, charismatic 
characters who are complicated, and messed up, and yet heroic on some 
ways, these are great characters.

SARIKA MEHTA: So, the Arabic translation hasn't come out yet, but your 
family who have read the English -- has your family read the -- this 
-- ?

ALIA MALEK: Yeah, my immediate family?



SARIKA MEHTA: Yeah. And, also from the Syrian community, what's the 
response been?

ALIA MALEK: Yes. Well, my immediate family, of course, is on board, 
and I think they love the book and they're happy that there's now 
this, like, family history has been preserved. And so many Syrians 
have written to me, and I can read you some of the emails, who just 
sort of say, like, she wrote her family's story but it's all of our 
story. Somebody wrote me a note the other day, he said something like, 
whenever I think of Syria and I talk about Syria in Arabic, but I've 
not ever seen anybody talk about it in English, but if I were ever to 
talk about it in English, I would have talked about it the way you 
talked about it.

And others have written to me and asked me, said that they're going to 
start pairing up their family history with the greater, like, you 
know, the history, and so asking for resources, and further details on 
my bibliography. So so far, so, so good.

SARIKA MEHTA: That's awesome. There's going to be a lot more histories 
and archives coming out. That's fantastic.

ALIA MALEK: I hope so. Because, yeah, because you have to tell people 
that yes, these diaries, these letters, they're important. If, 
whoever's still alive, take an oral history, you know, I think, 
because that's where history is lived. And part of the thing with, 
like, the Assad regime, has always sort of really minimized any Syrian 
history as it's taught in the curriculums there, to the part before, 
before 1970 to like such a minimum. It's just, even, they've even sort 
of like taken our history.

And so, whereas I feel like I started out writing the book in some way 
as a corrective to the narratives that are out there about Syria, and 
now it feels like an act of resistance, against, like, a regime that 
would not have Syrians be part of Syria, or part of Syria's story.

SARIKA MEHTA: That's awesome. Okeh, one last question. Just to close 
up, you know, we're talking about safety, and both for you as the 
writer and for the people in the story, and the fact of the matter is, 
you've published under your name, and you cannot go back to Syria. And 
that, knowing that is heartbreaking for me, because you are obviously 
very close to your family and to this house, and the stories of how 
much your parents wanted to go back. What finalized the decision to 
write this and publish under your name?

ALIA MALEK: You know, well, when I started out writing it, I didn't 
think it was going -- I didn't the regime would stay. Because it's 
absolutely immoral, and it's, it prevents Syria from moving forward in 
any long term, viable, sustainable way. I did change everyone's name, 



since this is mostly about my mother's family, it becomes I think a 
little less easy then to figure out who the people are, you know, 
because they would have -- somebody would pick up the book and just 
happen to know people on my mom's side of the family, would have to 
know, like, who married. I mean, it would be a little bit, I think it 
would be a little bit difficult.

And as far as not being able to go back, you know, that might change. 
The question is, like, would I go back and normalize, be part of, 
like, the normalization of this regime, staying, and, for me, that's 
easy to answer right now in the negative. I don't know if, like, it's 
my last chance to see somebody before they're dying or something. But 
that's the thing about this regime, it can -- still has, can control 
so many of us because we don't want to lose our country.

And, but, so like the bargain you have to make to be able to stay in 
your country is a really high one, and a lot of people didn't 
emigrate. My parents were the group that -- were amongst the people 
who were like, no, we're not going to live under this, we're not going 
to ask our children to make these compromises in who they are.

But many others did, and they were just as good of people. Because, 
but, I think they just couldn't bear to separate -- why should you 
have to leave where you're from? And that's how the regime will, you 
know, these regimes also succeed because we love our country, like, we 
wouldn't, we're not going to scorched earth it the way they did in 
some ways, and yes, they will, if they ever let me go, and I would 
need to go, I would, I would hate, you know, it would be a difficult 
decision, but if it's like my last chance to see somebody who's ill, 
you know, I would probably do it. And they will have won a little bit 
by that.

These are tough decisions that we're forced to make, and, you know, I, 
and I think, you know, the idea that people look at the outpouring, or 
out flux of refugees, like, these are all leeches, just dying to come 
and be, you know, zero class citizens, and, you know, or refugees in 
places that are going to be hostile to them. The idea that that's 
something they would voluntarily choose is, you know, just like 
insane.

SARIKA MEHTA: Alia Malek, thank you so much for joining me on 
Intersections Radio.

ALIA MALEK: Thank you. It was a pleasure.

SARIKA MEHTA: That was my guest, journalist and civil rights lawyer 
Alia Malek. She's the author of The Home That Was Our Country: A 
Memoir of Syria.

To listen to the podcast of this interview, check out 



IntersectionsRadio.wordpress.com. Visit the same website for previous 
episodes of this podcast. And join the Facebook community at 
facebook.com/IntersectionsRadio. You're listening to Intersections 
Radio. I'm Sarika Mehta. Thanks for listening.


